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GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS 

IV. MEASUREMENT OF SERVICE 
 
A. METERING STANDARDS 

Company will furnish and install only one main watthour meter and one main 
instrument or method of demand measurement (normally measuring kilowatts in 
periods of fifteen consecutive minutes), to register all energy and power of 
the same type of service supplied to a given customer at any individual 
premises unless accuracy of measurement, engineering, safety reasons, economic 
reasons, rates, or legal provisions require the installation of more than one 
meter. 
 
For secondary service customers receiving both single and three phase service, 
one single and one three phase energy and demand meter set will be furnished by 
the Company where required by applicable tariffs. 

 
B. ADDITIONAL METERING 

Company, at its option, may install for billing purposes, to the extent Company 
considers feasible, additional meters in excess of those specified in paragraph 
A above, for customer's engineering or economic reasons.  Customer shall pay 
Company for such excess meters monthly with the bill for service at the 
following rates: 

 
a. Standard single phase 
 secondary A.C. watthour 
 meters @ $2.25 per meter per month 

 
b. Standard three phase 
 secondary A.C. watthour 
 meters @ $6.75 per meter per month 

 
c. Current transformers 
 (C.T.) where required 
 by size of load @ $2.50 per C.T. per month 

 
d. Any special meter or  
 meter equipment, such as 
 primary and switchboard @ 2.00% per month of the cost 
 type meters of such meter or equipment 
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 C. MULTIPLE METERED ACCOUNT BILLING 

Where more than one meter is installed for metering the premises of an 
individual account in accordance with paragraphs A and B above, the sum of each 
watthour meter's kilowatt-hour usage and each demand meter's individual maximum 
non-simultaneous kilowatt demand will be used for billing purposes.  Under all 
circumstances involving multiple metered accounts, any alternating current 
watthour meter registering zero usage in a given billing month shall be subject 
to the monthly charge for three phase meters, specified in paragraph B of this 
Section IV, during each month of zero usage. 

 
 D. METER INSPECTIONS AND TESTING 

Company's meters shall be inspected and tested for accuracy in accordance with 
applicable Missouri Public Service Commission Rules.  If customer requests a 
meter test within 12 months of any previous testing of such meter, a standard 
charge based on meter type will be assessed for meters found to have an average 
meter error of 2 percent or less. 

 
* E. REMOTE METER READING OPT-OUT 

Customers receiving Residential Service have the option of refusing the 
installation of remotely read metering or requesting the removal of previously 
installed remotely read metering.  In such instances, non-standard metering 
equipment will be installed that requires a manual meter read.  Customers 
requesting non-standard metering service after April 1, 2017 will be charged a 
one-time setup charge and a monthly recurring Non-Standard Meter Charge.  
Charges are listed on Sheet No. 63, Miscellaneous Charges. Charges shall not be 
applicable to customers who have not been offered remote metering equipment by 
the Company due to geographic or similar considerations. 

To the extent that a customer denies access to property through verbal denial 
or threats of violence, or fails to establish a suitable time for access or 
allow access, customer will be notified, in writing, that failure to provide 
access to install remotely read metering equipment will result in customer 
being considered an opt-out customer not sooner than 30 days after Company's 
notice.  Company's notification will include charges that will be added to the 
customer's bill as listed on Sheet No. 63, miscellaneous charges and provide 
information for the customer to understand the financial impact of opt-out 
status. Prior to deeming a residential customer to have accepted opt-out 
status, Company shall follow the notice procedures found in 20 CSR 4240-
13.035(1)(C), with the exception of 20 CSR 4240-13.035(1)(C)2.B. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

* Indicates Change. 


